43rd Meeting of the Council of University Classical Departments

Held in Room G35, Senate House, London, at 2 pm

 on Saturday, 12th November, 2011

Present: Robin Osborne (Chair, Cambridge), Bruce Gibson (Secretary, Liverpool), Miriam Leonard (Treasurer, UCL), George Boys-Stones (Durham), Armand D'Angour (Oxford), James Davidson (Warwick), Susan Deacy (Editor of CUCD Bulletin, Roehampton), Ken Dowden (Birmingham), Edith Hall (SC, RHUL), Ray Laurence (Kent), Nick Lowe (Webmaster, RHUL), Judith Mossman (Nottingham), Louis Rawlings (Cardiff), Ulrike Roth (Statistics Officer, Edinburgh), Anne Sheppard (RHUL), Daniel Stewart (Leicester), Stephen Todd (SC, Manchester).
1. Apologies were received from: Charlotte Behr (Roehampton), Emma Buckley (St Andrews), Kevin Butcher (Warwick), Mike Edwards (Director, ICS, SC), Matthew Fox (Glasgow), Steven Green (Elections, Leeds), Stephen Halliwell (St Andrews), Elena Isayev (Exeter, SC), Helen King (Open University), Genevieve Liveley (Bristol), Martin Millett (Cambridge), Tim Parkin (Manchester), Christopher Pelling (Oxford, SC), James Richardson (Trinity St David), Ian Rutherford (Reading), Catherine Steel (Glasgow, CUCD Education Committee Chair), Jakob Wisse (Newcastle, SC).
2. Minutes of the last Council (13th November 2010). These were approved, and there were no matters arising not dealt with under other agenda items. 
3. CUCD Bulletin.
The Editor reported that the final printing and distribution of the 2011 Bulletin would take place imminently. Draft copies were tabled for members of Council to examine.

4. Chair's Report.

i) Threats to UK Classics Departments. The Chair reported that over the last year the situations in two departments (Leeds and Reading) which had been threatened had improved, with the ability of Classics to attract fee income, and a change of senior management being positive factors. In the case of RHUL, the Chair reported on CUCD's involvement (which had included a meeting with senior management in July) in the campaign over the summer against the recent proposals of the senior management to enact job losses, and also commended the department's highly effective campaign, and the recent event at the Friends' Meeting House in Euston organised by Edith Hall for the international pressure that had been brought to bear on RHUL's management. Professor Sheppard reported that the College had once more modified its position, proposing that no jobs should be lost before 2013-14, and that the department was being encouraged to recruit AAB students to UG programmes and also to increase recruitment on new Masters degrees, which might lead to a review of the proposed job losses from 2013-14 in the future. In discussion it was noted that there was now a useful body of experience available within CUCD which could be used in assisting departments which found themselves threatened.

ii) Research Excellence Framework. The Chair reported that CUCD had made a response following the publication of initial REF documentation and the consultation announced in July 2011. The Classics sub-panel had recently met, and outstanding issues would be dealt with by Panel D who would meet on 8 December 2012. It was noted that impact in education (including higher education) could count if the impact could be documented outside the submitting HEI. There was some hope that the documentation to be published by the funding councils in January 2012 would include guidelines on impact case studies. In the case of double-weighted outputs, the rules would allow submitting units to nominate items for double-weighting whilst also submitting reserve outputs, so that there would be no risk involved in claiming that an output should count as double-weighted. There had also been a pleasing modification of the initial guidelines on maternity leave, so that a reduction of one output per pregnancy during the REF period could be expected. In discussion it was noted that the boundaries between 2* and 3* outputs were unlikely to fall in the same place as in the 2008 RAE exercise. It was also noted that departments might reasonably approach sub-panel members to raise issues about the published rules, since the rules to be published in January 2012 would not be in the category of confidential information. It would not, however, be appropriate to seek comment from members of the sub-panel in relation to individual outputs or impact case studies.

iii) After Browne. It was noted that the effects of the new funding arrangements for universities were still unclear, and that CUCD would need to monitor carefully, and to be prepared to intervene on behalf of the subject community as appropriate in the future.
iv) British Academy Small Grants. Funding from the Department of Business, Industries and Skills that had supported these grants had been cut, but the BA had been able to organise a one-off tranche of Small Grants funding from its own monies. It was unclear if there would be another round of Small Grants, but the BA was seeking a more permanent source of such funding, and the Modern Humanities Research Association was seeking to make a significant contribution towards such grants from the proceeds of journal publication. In discussion, it was noted that other classical subject associations which derived income from publishing journals might wish to consider supporting such Small Grants through the auspices of the BA.

v) European Research Issues. The Chair confirmed that the European Research Index in the Humanities (ERIH) was being revived, though the AHRC had refused to offer any support to its activities. The Chair also drew to the attention of Council the recent speech at the British Academy given by the European Commissioner for Research, Innovation and Science, Máire Geoghegan-Quinn, who had sought to offer reassurance that the new Horizon 2020 initiative for European research funding would see the humanities and social sciences enjoying a central role.
5. JACS Coding and the National Student Survey (NSS).
The pre-circulated paper from Newcastle University suggesting that CUCD should lobby for students taking degrees in Ancient History to be counted with Classics in the NSS rather than with History was presented to Council. It was noted that the NSS existed in two forms, one public and one private (which was nevertheless available to institutions if they wished); any solution of the current problems with the counting of Ancient History students would have to be enacted at a national level. It was noted that some universities where Ancient History was taught outside Classics departments might not welcome any change to these arrangements: Leicester's representative expressed his department's concern at possible consequences of a change to their current arrangements (which saw NSS returns in Ancient History being counted with Archaeology). It was also observed that a majority of departments might however welcome such a change. The importance of addressing the issue within a wider context of other disciplines and subject associations was emphasised. 

After this discussion, it was agreed that CUCD Council could give its qualified support to further investigations on the part of Standing Committee, provided that due recognition was given to the concerns of departments who considered that changes to the existing NSS arrangements would not be in their interest. Professor Todd was thanked for his work in connection with this issue and for agreeing to continue to make further enquiries on behalf of Standing Committee.

6. Contact Hours.
The document from CUCD SC offering departments recommendations on Contact Hours which could be useful in internal discussions with their own institutions was presented to Council. After a brief discussion the document was approved, subject to the opening of the sentence introducing the topic of appropriate contact hours for language classes being amended so as to include to a reference to a 'Classics/Classical Studies/AH degree' rather than simply to a 'Classics degree' on the basis that language teaching was regularly offered across a wider spectrum of degree programmes.

7. Institute of Classical Studies and the Joint Library.
The Chair reported that Prof. Edwards' resignation from the Directorship of the ICS to take up a Chair at Trinity St David would take effect on 31 December 2012. CUCD had written to the new Dean of the School of Advanced Study (SAS) to express its concern about the future of the Directorship and had received a reassuring reply. There was unlikely to be a new permanent appointment to the Directorship until after the HEFCE review of the SAS which was likely to report in August 2012. Council expressed its very warm thanks for Prof. Edwards for his exceptional leadership and efforts as Director in a period of unprecedented turbulence in the SAS.

8. CUCD Education Committee.
Professor Steel's paper on the activities of the Education Committee and its plans for the future was presented to Council. Council was encouraged to send its views on possible themes for the CUCD Learning and Teaching Symposium in May to the Education Committee. It was agreed that CUCD would offer support of up to a total of £800 for the two events being planned (a Learning and Teaching Symposium in May 2012, to be held in Bristol, and a New Lecturers and Teachers Day in September 2012, to be held in Newcastle), on the basis that departments should in the first instance seek assistance from their own institutions. The appointment of Dr Liveley as the Chair of the Education Committee for 2011-13 was also approved.
9. Treasurer's Report.
The Treasurer reported that the current balance of CUCD funds was £5337. Two institutions had not yet paid their subscriptions. The Treasurer pointed out that while CUCD's funds would be able to support the new financial commitments to the Education Committee during the next two or three years, a rise in subscription would be required if this level of support was to continue thereafter. It was agreed that the Standing Committee would begin to discuss the issue of a possible rise to the subscriptions in the New Year.

10. Secretary's Business.
The Secretary presented a document with the Standing Committee's recommendations from the October 2011 meeting for amending paragraphs 11 and 12 of the CUCD constitution, dealing with arrangements for reporting on CUCD matters. The aim of the revisions was to update the provision that every item of CUCD business should technically be sent to the UK CLASSICISTS (which includes many classicists from outside the UK) email list in its entirety. Council gave its approval to the proposal to amend paragraphs 11 and 12. The updated text of these paragraphs will now read:

"11. Formal communications from the Council officers will be normally be sent by email to one individual Contact in each member institution, normally the Head of Department or equivalent, or the Head of one department where there are several; in the latter case it will be for the institution to decide who the Contact will be and to ensure that messages are passed on to all departments. Heads of Department may delegate the role of Contact to another member of the departmental staff. Where comment is required, as with Council responses to consultation documents from national bodies, individual staff members shall be asked to channel responses through their institution's Contact, so that there will be only one response from each institution."

"12. Minutes of Standing Committee meetings shall be circulated to the Committee and to institutional Contacts. Confirmed minutes shall be posted on the Web site. Council minutes shall be circulated to all institutional Contacts and also posted on the Web site."

11. Statistics.
The Statistics Officer commented on the year's statistics, and suggested that the apparent drop in numbers in 2008-9 was attributable to different methods of counting that had been used at that time. The slowness of departmental returns had meant that the Statistics for 2011 had only been completed in early October, and it was agreed that in future years the Statistics Officer would send out the request for statistical information in January. The Council offered its warm thanks to the Statistics Officer, and invited her to consider whether any changes to the format of the statistics might be beneficial in the future.

13. CUCD Elections.
The Secretary reported on behalf of the Elections Officer that there was one candidate for the office of Secretary, Prof. Catherine Steel (Glasgow); and three candidates for election to the three vacancies for ordinary members of Standing Committee: Prof. Jakob Wisse (Newcastle, standing for re-election), Dr Susan Deacy (Roehampton), and Dr Edmund Thomas (Durham). All the candidates were declared elected unopposed. The Chair thanked the outgoing Secretary for all his contributions to CUCD since 2005.
14. 2012 Olympics.
It was noted that all members departments should seek opportunities to benefit from the 2012 Olympics. It was noted in discussion that: the department at RHUL were seeking to co-ordinate various activities in the light of the use of the RHUL campus as part of the Olympic Village; an Olympic Ode in Greek had been written by Dr D'Angour following a commission from the Mayor of London; and that there would be a performance of Prometheus Bound at the Sheffield Festival of Greek Drama in the last week of June.

15. Date of next meeting.
It was agreed that the next meeting of CUCD Council would take place on Saturday 10 November 2012 at 2 pm.
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